Aug. 7, 2017
Memo- Report to the Lowestoft Town Council about the Lowestoft Development Group
The Lowestoft Development Group is a quarterly meeting of stakeholders in civic, WDC, SCC, public works and project managers, and quasi-governmental organizations that meet and share progress of projects and upcoming developments that are of interest to all.  The meetings are informal and no minutes are taken.
Attendees at today’s meeting- 
Funding Team, Waveney District Council
Sentinel Leisure Trust
Lowestoft Vision
Economic Development and Regeneration, Waveney District Council
Lowestoft Rising
Active Communities, Waveney District Council
Operations, Waveney District Council
Asset Management, Waveney District Council
Lowestoft Flood Risk Management Project
Lowestoft Town Council
Oulton Broad Town Council

Item 1- Introduction of the new Economic Development Manager for the WDC, Nelson Berry.

Item 2- Note that the BID (Business Investment District) action zone is being taken forward.

Item 3- Bus consultation, A47 and Station Square consultation by SCC Highways 18th Aug.

Item 4- WDC is still waiting for the Wayne Hemingway final report.  East Point Pavilion has a new tenant who is interested in taking over the restaurant section as well. This is a short term project.  Long term aspirations for the building will be finalized once the Hemingway Report is in.

Item 5- Active Communities Team is organizing and concentrating on Lowestoft. More to come later.

Item 6- Flood Wall Report, Sharon of Lowestoft Flood Risk Management Project.  Flood wall on track and starting next spring with a finish date of 2019.  Some changes will be made due to newly increased and very stiff anti-terrorist provisions. No glass walls between Station Square and bridge, as previously planned (not anti-terrorist enough) but will still be attractive replacement (low brick wall topped with more attractive railings).  As a result of the changes, new expanded areas of glass walls can be planned at no extra expense to the council. South Pier will have glass walls.  Barriers will link with 3rd Crossing.
Item 7- Lowestoft Rising, Phil Aves.   Lowestoft Summer Festival went well despite poor weather which hurt attendance. Looking forward to next year.  Seeking a massive grant to promote the entire month as an ongoing arts festival. 
Interventions with homeless and sofa surfers.  Need to be aware that the homelessness of young people is steeply on the rise. Not able to handle universal credit money and so end up at the end of the month on the streets. No benefits for under 21, so those without functional families are left out.  Would like housing, etc. to be aware of this problem and think of social housing/dorms for under 21’s. 

Discover Lowestoft host and volunteers ongoing.  Apprentices are working a growing program.  They have volunteers going to a variety of projects but need more town hosts.

Item 7- WDC Local plan, Desi of WDC.  Consultation in progress for Sept. 22 deadline. Final plan Dec/Jan 2018, Public Hearing in Spring 2018, Adoption Summer 2018. Specific item in plan we all need to be aware of is that we need more business land in north Lowestoft.

Item 8- Infrastructure, Gareth, Lowestoft Transport & Infrastructure Project.  Now updating the communications and projects lists as more projects are in process.

Item 9- 3rd Crossing, Caroline.  Ground Investigation on target.  No delays so far; all is on target and on time.  Final consultation in Sept.  Consultations if VERY important. We can’t allow the public to get consultation fatigue and not support the project or there is a danger London offices could think we don’t need this and don’t have public support.  Need to keep up the pressure.
(Discussion at this point about a joint consultation event with the 3rd Crossing, WDC plan, and flood defenses to prevent consultation fatigue with the public.  It would make sense, but everyone had different mandatory timelines and is probably not possible.  Will try to consolidate and work together whenever possible.)

Item 10- Civil Enforcement of Car Parking, Caroline.  Regarding car parking enforcement powers given to local councils and parishes. Gov’t is working on an agreement to come out this Sept.   Local consultation will be April, 2018 with final consultation April, 2019.  Once the consultation has started in 2018 we cannot change anything in the car parks for a full year.
Item 11- Lowestoft Vision, no representative or report.

Item 12- Coast Community Team, no representative or report.

Item 13- Area Action Plan, Justin.  Report on the bike/pedestrian bridge over the rail line south of Normanston Park.  This will replace the footbridge that is now there with a new one that meets modern access safety and standards.  They have secured 120K of funding with a September approval. Site investigation in Oct. 2017.  Access negotiations by ABP and a private landowner are on track and positive.  There are issues with National Rail answering in a timely manner and they are causing delays.
(At this point I asked for copies of documentation and plats of the bridge, specifically as to how it impacts Normanston Park.  I was concerned about the access and paths, etc. and that everything continued to line up well and to anticipate any problems.  Representative noted the request and will send information to Shona.)

Item 14- Station Group, Justin.   Network Rail assessing the regeneration plan, but has been very slow.  No news.

Item 15- Heritage Action Zone, Justin.  Aspirations for housing in North Lowestoft under planning.

Item 16- Enterprise Zone, Michael and Gareth.  Delivery plan for the Enterprise Zone depends on the Business Rates income.  Projected income stream is now 25% of the Rates, not 100%, because many of the businesses now come under the new cap for the rates (under 17K in business) and now the exact amount available is not known.  Once figures are firmed up on the income, a more detailed plan can be developed.
Sites ARE being developed. There is a building under development at the Business Enterprise Park in South Lowestoft that had a delay because of an unexploded WW2 shell.  More units are needed and will be finished by March, 2018.  Noted that more units are needed as the area around Lake Lothing is “de- industrialized”.  The Park has 9 acres that could be developed but the WDC needs to build an access road.

Item 17- Economic Development, Marie.   “Small Business Saturday” Tour Bus to come to Lowestoft.  Tourism Council is working on a tourism strategy. The energy sector will be represented at a trade show in Europe in partnership with Great Yarmouth.  More support for a small business and retail support program. Festival? Business Support Roadshow at S. Lowestoft last month resulted in 3 grants to small businesses and is going to be expanded.  

Skills development with Kingsley Healthcare and East Coast College to develop a health academy and more work experience programs.

Item 18- Funding, Helen.   The Heritage Action Zone paperwork submitted last Friday and is asking for 500K for 5 years. No “at risk” buildings were put on the national list. Funding is to develop Historic England grants search, co-ordinator, archeology. 

Applied to Big Lottery for staff for North and South Lowestoft for Great Places and other grant initiatives.

Waveney Community Enabling grants (Community grants) for up to £2,500 for organizations in Lowestoft and Waveney.
Item 19- Sentinal Leisure Trust, Clair. No report.

Item 20- Report from Oulton Broad Parish, Allen.  Establishing a new council. Hiring staff. Expectations of the public.

Item 21- Report from Lowestoft Town Council, Alice.  Establishing a new council. Hiring staff. Working on local plan and working with the WDC plan as a framework. Working with Heritage Action Zone and exploring grants/funding for the Town Hall.  Just finished tour of parks and assets.  Requested that any working group that needs an official LTC representative to contact Shona, especially with the large ongoing projects in the town.

Item 22- Meeting adjourned, next meeting 12th Oct.  

